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 The Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees met in regular session at the Bainbridge 
Town Hall on May 28, 2019.  Those present were Trustees Mrs. Lorrie Benza, Mr. Jeffrey 
Markley, and Mrs. Kristina O’Brien and Fiscal Officer Mrs. Janice S. Sugarman.  Mrs. Benza 
presided and called the meeting to order at 6:00P.M.    
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to go into executive session to discuss a request for 
economic assistance for public infrastructure improvements for utilities (sewer and water 
extension) and road improvements per Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22(G)(8).   
   
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion.  Vote followed:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mrs. O’Brien, 
aye; Mr. Markley, aye. Motion carried. 
 
 The trustees recessed their regular meeting at 6:01 P.M. in order to go into executive 
session.  
 

Attorney Dale Markowitz, Mr. Ted Otero, Mrs. Kelly Otero, Karen Endres and David 
Dietrich were invited into the executive session at 6:01 P.M. and left at 7:05 P.M. 
 

 The trustees returned from executive session, after considering a request for 

economic development assistance and reconvened their regular meeting at 7:05 P.M.  

 

CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 
 

1. Fire Department: Purchase Agreement tabled. 
2. Service Department: #8 and #9 moved to Fiscal New Business 

 

MINUTES 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien moved to approve the minutes of the trustees’ May 13, 2019 regular 
meeting and the May 15, 2019 special meeting as written. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion. Vote:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mrs. O’Brien, aye; Mr. 
Markley, aye. Motion carried. 
 
PRESENTATION BY GUEST –  Mr. John Wilson and Ms. Juleen Russell 
     The Morgan Companies 
 
 Mr. Wilson presented their plans to redevelop the existing building that formerly 
housed the Ruby Tuesday Development.  The trustees reviewed the proposed building plan 
and use. They offered some suggestions for the building that would be consistent with the 
terms of the applicable Memorandum of Understanding. Mr. Wilson will continue to work 
with the zoning inspector to proceed with any necessary hearing before the Board of Zoning 
Appeals, but will keep the trustees advised about plan modifications in order to move the 
project forward. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Jon Bokovitz gave the police department report for the month of April 2019.  In 

addition to the written report, Chief Bokovitz mentioned that the department conducted 

approximately 10,000 house checks last year.  He also reported that the Golf Outing was a 

success, bringing in more than $5,800.00 with 156 golfers.  The chief spoke of how proud 

he was of Ptl. Teresa Tymoszczuk for her speech at the Memorial Day ceremony.   Lastly, 

he reported that with Sgt. John Bodovetz completing the PEALS class, all the sergeants 

have received this training.  The complete police report is attached to and becomes a 

permanent part of these minutes. 
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FIRE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Lou Ann Metz presented the fire department report for the month of April 2019.  

April was a slower month than last year.  EMS calls were down, but fire calls were up.  The 

first Citizen’s Academy is coming to an end.  They are having a closing graduation event on 

May 29, 2019. The complete fire report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of 

these minutes. 

 
ZONING DEPARTMENT 
 
 Mrs. Karen Endres presented the zoning department report for the month of April 
2019.  Mrs. Endres collected $6,450.00 in receipts and issued three new home permits in 
the month of April.  She reported that the new Drug Mart is holding a ribbon cutting 
ceremony on June 15th at noon, and they would like a trustee to attend and say a few words. 
The Speedway Gas Station is in good shape now, and zoning concerns have been 
addressed. The zoning department has been addressing and checking on all the conditional 
use permits.   The complete zoning report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of 
these minutes. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
 Ms. Lil Fecek of Heatherwood Lane asked about the proposed pavilion for Frohring 
Meadows Park.  Mrs. Benza explained that Frohring Meadows is a county park, under the 
jurisdiction of the Geauga County Park District. The trustees gave some of the history of our 
township interaction with the GCPD, and the requested courtesy communications on matters 
that impact our residents. They further explained that they have been advised that the 
GCPD can, as a separate political subdivision, essentially do what they wish and do not 
need to comply with the applicable zoning regulations. Trustees echoed their frustration with 
that approach. They also encouraged residents to contact the GCPD with questions and 
concerns and perhaps attend the next GCPD Board of Commissioners meeting on June 
11th. 
 Mr. Markley wanted to thank all of the departments for their participation and help 
with the Memorial Day ceremony at Restland cemetery.   
 
FIRE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS  
 
Request to Declare Obsolete 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to declare the HP Compaq 6005 microtower computer, 
serial #MXL050060z, obsolete and no longer needed by the township pursuant to ORC 
505.10, per the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Disposal of Obsolete Items 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to dispose of the obsolete computer by recycling it after 
county approval, per the recommendation of the fire chief an in accordance with ORC 
505.10. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Training Request - Scharfenberg 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the training request for Firefighter Matt 
Scharfenberg to attend the Ohio Tactical Officer’s Association State Conference in 
Sandusky, OH from June 3-7, 2019 at an estimated cost of $402.03 per the 
recommendation of the fire chief and as specified in the training request. 
  
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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POLICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS  
 
Grade Change Request – Soeder 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the grade change request for Patrolman 
Craig Soeder to Grade B Patrolman at an annual salary of $67,211.87 beginning with the 
June 22, 2019 pay period per the recommendation of the police chief. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
 
Training Requests – DiSanto 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the training request for Patrolman Dominic 
DiSanto to attend the Advanced Traffic Collision Level II training at OPATA in London, OH 
from June 17 - 28, 2019 at an estimated cost of $926.70 per the recommendation of the 
police chief and as specified in the training request. 
  
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the training request for Patrolman Dominic 
DiSanto to attend the Vehicle Dynamic Level III training at OPATA in London, OH from 
September 23-27, 2019 at an estimated cost of $566.71 per the recommendation of the 
police chief and as specified in the training request. 
  
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Bid Award Recommendation – RC-BAI-V-2019 
 

  Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to award the bid for project RC-BAI-V-2019, The 
Reconstruction of Various Roads, to Chagrin Valley Paving, Inc. in the amount of 
$465,765.00 pursuant to the recommendation of the county engineer and the service 
director.  
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Bid Award Recommendation – PR-BAI-V-2019 
 
  Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to award the bid for project PR-BAI-V-2019, The 
Asphalt Improvement of Various Roads, to Ronyak Paving, Inc. in the amount of 
$302,000.00 pursuant to the recommendation of the county engineer and the service 
director.  
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Cemetery Policy Update 
 
  Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the revised Policies, Rules, and 
Regulations for Restland Cemetery Graves and Columbariums per the suggestions of the 
Bainbridge Township Cemetery Committee and per the recommendation of the township 
service director. Mrs. Benza believes our regulations are too detailed and would be in favor 
of a simpler approach. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion. Vote:  Mrs. Benza, no; Mrs. O’Brien, aye; Mr. 
Markley, aye. Motion carried. 
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Resignation of Public Employee 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to accept the resignation of Mr. John Boksansky from 
his position of building attendant effective May 31, 2019 with many thanks for his service to 
the township. 
  
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Centerville Mills Co-op Building Discussion 
  
 The trustees are in general agreement to proceed with demolition of the co-op 
building once the Aurora Co-op has moved out according to the terms of their lease.  The 
demolition would be consistent with the Step-Down Demolition Plan discussed and 
approved by the trustees in 2014. The trustees will consider selling the playground 
equipment currently on the site.  
 
Request for Rental Fee Waiver – Timmons Elementary School PTO 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the rental fee waiver request from the 
Timmons Elementary School PTO for River Road Park on July 20, 2019 for their summer 
social in the amount of $75.00 per the recommendation of the service director.   
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 

Request for Rental Fee Waiver – Spring Valley Civic Association 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the rental fee waiver request from the Spring 
Valley Civic Association for the Lakeside Building on September 28, 2019 for their 
fundraising clambake in the amount of $260.00 per the recommendation of the service 
director.  Per user request, a building attendant fee of $97.50 will be required.. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Cemetery Deed 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to grant a cemetery deed for one grave to Ms. LaTasha 
French of 16685 Medina Street in the amount of $750.00. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
 The trustees signed a Deed for Cemetery Lot for Section 14, Lot No. 55, Grave 3. 
Mr. Dave Pfouts and Mrs. Joan Demerjian attested to their signatures. 
 
TOWN HALL - NEW BUSINESS 
 
Day of Action Request – United Way 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to allow the service department to review requirements 
of the United Way’s Day of Action at Chagrin Falls Park on June 21, 2019 and determine the 
best allocation of the township’s resources contingent upon final review by the Geauga 
County Prosecutor’s Office. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion. Vote:  Mrs. Benza, abstain; Mrs. O’Brien, aye; Mr. 
Markley, aye. Motion carried. 
 
Tax Incremental Financing 
 
 The trustees discussed the possibility of a TIF on the Washington Street corridor 
properties.  Mr. Markley will prepare a list of properties along with a resolution for the 
trustees to act on at the next board meeting. 
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ZONING DEPARTMENT - NEW BUSINESS 
 
Resignation of Public Official 

 

 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to accept the resignation of Mr. Mark A. Murphy from his 

position as a member of the Board of Zoning Appeals effective after the July 2019 BZA 

meeting, with many thanks for his longstanding service to the township. 

  

 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 

 

FISCAL OFFICE - NEW BUSINESS 
 
Set Public Hearing Date for 2020 Budget 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to set the Public Hearing for the 2020 Budget for June 
24, 2019 at 8:00 P.M. as requested by the fiscal officer. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Advance of Taxes Collected 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien moved to approve Resolution 05282019-A and authorize the Fiscal 
Officer to request an advance of the real estate taxes, second half collection, in the 
maximum amounts available in the general, road and bridge, fire, and police levied funds 
with collection dates determined by the Geauga County Auditor to be July 5, 2019 and July 
19, 2019. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Request to Declare Obsolete 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to declare the following items obsolete and no longer 
needed by the township pursuant to ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the fiscal 
officer. 
 

- Three custom sized desk pieces 
- Two bookshelves 

 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Approval to sell on Govdeals.com  
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to allow the listing of the obsolete furniture on 
Govdeals.com for sale in accordance with ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the 
fiscal officer. 
  
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
PURCHASE ORDER APPROVALS 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the purchase order request list (Items 1-3) 
below as submitted by the Fiscal Officer. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Purchase Order Request List 

1. Ronyak Paving, Inc. – PR-BAI-V-2019 - $302,000.00 (Roads) 
2. Chagrin Valley Paving, Inc. – RC-BAI-V-2019 - $465,765.00 (Roads) 
3. Hall Public Safety – Equipment for New Truck - $3,559.42 (Police) 
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INVOICE APPROVALS 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the invoice listed below as submitted by the 
Fiscal Officer.    
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Invoices 

1. Clemans – Nelson – Professional Services - $250.00 (General) 
 
BLANKET CERTIFICATE APPROVAL 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the blanket certificate renewal listed below 
as submitted by the Fiscal Officer.    
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously.  
 
Blanket Certificates 

1. Roads – Misc. Repairs - $15,000.00   
 
Checks Dated May 14, 2019 through May 28, 2019 
 
 The trustees examined and signed checks and invoices May 14, 2019 through May 
28, 2019 consisting of warrants #32250 through #32373 in the amount of $133,192.19. 
 
 NOTE:  A register of said checks is attached to and becomes a permanent part of 
these minutes. 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
 

1. Western Reserve Land Conservancy: Annual stewardship visit to the Henry property. 
2. US Department of Commerce:  New Construction Census 
3. Geauga County Auditor:  Final tax exempt status on 11 parcels 
4. Geauga County Planning Commission: Final plat  for Canyon Lakes Colony 

Subdivision #14-A 
5. NOPEC:  Lake County Captains Baseball Outings June 8 or August 24, 2019 

 
 
 Since there was no further business to come before this regular meeting of the 
Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees, the meeting was adjourned at 8:34 P.M. 
                                           
          Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
                                                                                      Janice S. Sugarman, 
                                                                                      Fiscal Officer, Bainbridge Township 
 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
Minutes Read:  __________________ 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  _______________ 


























